Lambton Centre
Annual General Meeting
January 20, 2024

Lambton Centre is a camp-based community partner dedicated to enriching lives through
outdoor education and recreation.



Message from the Chair of the Lambton Centre Board of Directors

Greeting from Lambton Centre

2023 was another great year at Lambton Centre but it was not without challenges. We saw an expansion of our
programming to groups of all ages from our Preschool Playgroup to hosting Seniors Lunches. We saw challenges from
Mother Nature in the form of excessive rain, flooding and everyone’s least favourite pest the mosquito.

Under the direction of our Executive Director Laura Swan and the summer camp leadership team we saw many of our
camps full to capacity. This is a great sight to see after the COVID 19 pandemic. Campers had fun exploring nature and
meeting new friends. Our counseling staff developed leadership skills that can be used for many positions in the future.

Our seasonal campground was once again full to capacity with a wait list. Challenges of the rain, and mosquitoes did
limit some of our campers time on site. In the future, we will be exploring options for rain water management to try to
limit the amount of standing water. Trimming of some of the tree canopy has been completed as a first step.

Laura has brought many great ideas to Lambton Centre this year. She has also been exceptional at writing and securing
grants. One of the most exciting grants that has been received is one that includes leadership planning and a site audit.
Unfortunately many of the buildings on site are showing their age and we need to consider what buildings Lambton
Centre needs in the future to continue to grow and flourish.

Ben and Randy continue to help keep Lambton Centre running smooth and tidy. There is no job too small or too large.
Thank you for all you do.

| would like to thank all of those who have supported Lambton Centre over the years. We have volunteer opportunities
for those of all ages and skill levels. One group, The Tuesday Troopers are always willing to help Ben with maintenance
around the camp. Your expertise and willingness to help is always greatly appreciated. | would also like to thank all of
the members of the Lambton Centre Board of Directors: Dylan, Brenda, Sue, Janeen, Jennifer and Keith. Thank you for
all your time and dedication you devote to Lambton Centre. Your commitment is extraordinary.

We are looking forward to another great year at Lambton Centre. Summer Camp registration is open and we are
currently recruiting our summer staff. The fundraising committee has many great events already planned for the new
year. Please watch our social media pages for upcoming fundraising events or social gatherings. We hope that you will
continue to support us in the upcoming year.

Looking forward to a great 2024!

Betty Knight

Chairperson, Lambton Centre Board of Directors
519-312-9438 drbettyknight@hotmail.com




Lambton Centre Annual General Meeting Agenda
JANUARY 20, 2024
CAMLACHIE UNITED CHURCH

LUNCH AT 12:30, MEETING STARTS AT 1:00

1.0 Call to Order and Welcome

2.0 Opening Prayer and Land Acknowledgement

3.0 Introduction of Guests, Board Members and Lambton Centre Staff

4.0 Discussion of how voting on motions will occur during meeting

5.0 Count of United Church Members in attendance

6.0 Approval of the Agenda

7.0 Approval of the Minutes from the Annual General Meeting held February 5, 2023
8.0 Business Arising from minutes.

8.1 Fundraising Subcommittee
8.2 COVID Loans — will need to be repaid by December 2023 - $40,000. Has been repaid.

9.0 Bylaws — no recommended changes this year but this year will be working on updating bylaws to ensure
are compliant with new Not-for-Profit Corporations Act

10.0 Financial Statements
10.1 Financial Statements for 2022-2023 Auditors
10.2 2023-2024 Budget

11.0 Appointing Auditors for 2023-2024
12.0 Board of Directors
12.1 Current Board Members Review
12.2 Nomination of new members to Board of Directors and approval.

13.0 Executive Director Report as printed — any comments or questions.

14.0 New Business
14.1 Upcoming Events and Fundraising Events
14.2 Visioning Discussion — Laura — Who do you say | am?
14.3 Any other comments or business to discuss?

15.0 Adjournment
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The Corporation of Lambton Presbytery United Church Centre Annual General Meeting
Minutes
Held at Grace United Church 990 Cathcart Blvd., Sarnia, Ontario at 1:00pm on February 5,
2023, and by Zoom

1.0 Call to Order and Welcome by Betty Knight, Chair of Lambton Centre at 1:15 PM

2.0 Opening Prayer and the Land Acknowledgement of Lambton County was conducted by Laura Swan,
Executive Director of Lambton Centre.

3.0 Introduction of Guests, Board Members and Guest:

Board Members:

Betty Knight, Chair of the Board, Dylan Cox, Human Resource for the Board, Brenda Wilkins Finance
Director for the Board, attended by zoom, Jennifer Nickles, Member of the Board. Sue Wright Fundraiser
Committee for the Board, Janeen Ruston, Member of the Board.

Staff Members: Debby Merritt Office Administrator, Laura Swan Executive Director

Regrets: Keith Temple, member of the Board.
Ben Gates, Property Manager

Michael McDonough, Lambton Centre’s Auditor, sent his regrets. Betty will present Michael
McDonough’s report with the recap sheet that was sent to her by Mr. McDonough.

4.0 Discussion of how voting on motions will occur during the meeting: both in person and on Zoom.
5.0 Count of United Church members.

There were 25 United Church members. There was a sign in sheet, a show of hands and a count over
Zoom.

6.0 Approval of Agenda for February 5, 2023

Errors or Additions: There were none

Motion made by: Maxine McDonald

Seconded by: Brenda Roby

Carried

7.0 Approval of Minutes from the February 6, 2022, Annual General Meeting

Motion to accept: Brenda Roby
Seconded: Brenda Wilkins



Motion: Carried
8.0 Business Arising from the minutes:

8.1 The upgrade of Children’s Centre has been completed. Rick Boerkamp, the previous
Executive Director, oversaw the project. With the renovation it is hoped that more groups will
use the facility. There are now handicap accessible bathrooms.

8.2 Fundraising Subcommittee: Sue Wright is Chair of this sub-committee. You do not need to be
a Board Member to be part of this committee. We look after organizing the fundraising for
Lambton Centre. We are currently also doing Bingo at Jack Pot City and are looking for
volunteers to help. If interested in helping, please contact Sue Wright.

8.3 Property Management Subcommittee: Originally started to help identify deficiencies in our
property: Repairs, Replacement and New build ideas. Initially started out with primarily the
Tuesday Volunteers and Ben. We are currently looking for a chair for this committee. Need to
find people who are knowledgeable in property, electrical, septic systems and building codes.
Looking for new people. This committee is in need of leadership and additional support.

8.4: Covid Loan: We have received $60,000 in COVID loans. We will need to pay back $40,000
by the end of the year to be able to keep the additional $20,000 with no need to pay back. We are

ensuring that we will be able to pay this loan back on time and in full to prevent additional interest
costs.

9.0 Bylaws — No recommendations for change for the upcoming year. This year we will need to review
our bylaws to ensure that the bylaws are compliant with the new Not-for-Profit Corporation Act.

10.0 Financial Statements

Auditor Commentary on September 30, 2022, Audited Financial Statements. Presented by Betty
Knight from comments provided by Mike McDonough, CPA

General: Positive year with good cooperation from Lambton Centre staff and the Board

Pages 1-3 - Independent Auditor's Report

* Asinprioryears, Qualified audit opinion because the completeness of revenues from
donations and fundraising revenues cannot be verified with audit testing.

* Otherwise, the financial statements present fairly in all material respects the financial
position of Lambton Centre at September 30, 2022, the results of operations and cash
flows

* Use Canadian accounting standards for not-for-profit organizations (ASNPO)

* Management is responsible for fair presentation of the financial statements.

Page 4 - September 30, 2022 Statement of Financial Position (Balance Sheet)
* Cash declined from $181,699 to $155,607 - still strong cash position
* Sortterm investments were increased from $63,830 to $75,677
* Netbook value of Property and Equipment increased to $331,423 as result of expenditures
including Children's Centre Renovation, canoe shed and tractor

* Accounts payable were high because of invoice related to Children's Centre



* total Fund Balances (retained earnings)= $222,078 vs. $265,058 due to ($42,980)
deficit for 2022 fiscal year

Page 5 - Statement of Operations (Income Statement)
* Good year for securing Donations and Grants despite less COVID assistance
* Bingos are a new revenue source
* Operating Fund - pays for day-to-day operations had a deficit of (524,312)
* Capital Asset Fund - (519,993) deficit results from depreciation of equipment
* Memorial and Endowment Funds - had little activity
* Summer Camp Bursary Fund - $1,225 donated and $1,265 of bursaries granted
* Total Expenses $493,816 vs. $450,925 in 2021
* increased expenses - amortization, repairs with small increase in wages

Page 6 - Statement of Changes in Fund Balances (Retained Earnings/ Equity)
* Shows changes in Fund Balances resulting from surplus, (deficit) and transfers
* $1,265 transferred from Summer Camp Bursary Fund to Operating Fund

Page 7 - Statement of Cash Flows
* Explains decrease in total cash from $181,699 to $155,607 '

* $148,109 expended on property and equipment additions

Pages 8-12 - Notes to the Financial Statements
* Page 8- purpose of non-profit organization (top of page) and explanation of 5 funds the
organization has (bottom of page continuing to page 9)
* Page9- Contributed materials and services from volunteers was acknowledged
* Page 10 - Investments and Property and Equipment details
* Page 11 - grants deferred for Capital Asset purchases and Long Term Debt

Betty asked if there were any questions: There were none.

Motion to accept the Financial Report: Adam Kilner
Seconded: Bruce Forbes
Carried

10.1 2022-2023 Budget
The Proposed budget was reviewed and presented by Betty Knight.
Income:

a) Donations: Goal of $57, 000 including all donations, groups, memorial, etc.

b) Seasonal Campground: For the 2023 season Lambton Centre is budgeting to have 70 seasonal
campers. The price was increased by $90.00 and the reserve for hydro was increased by $10.00 to
$185.00. The rate of regular sites will be $2,300.00 and $2,560.00 for premium lots.

¢) The remainder of the seasonal campground fees were increased by 4.5%

d) Group fees-The projected income has increased with the lifting of COVID Restrictions and the return of
Outdoor Education. The new rate will be $15.00 per person



D

Summer Camp — hopefully again with COVID restrictions and full staffing of counselors will see
increase in revenue from summer camp fee. Have increased the cost of summer camp fees

Support Fees — these are additional fees for campers that require additional support during the camp
week.

Grants — Lambton Centre is constantly trying to get more grants; however, funds are becoming harder
to secure. Government Covid-19 grants have come to an end. The Region 7 Fees are already confirmed
for this year.

Argo insurance — this is set aside for possibly a purchase of another vehicle to phragmites control. This
money is going to aid in phragmites control.

Trillium Grant — to replace windows in the dining hall — already received but not completed.

High Park Donation — last year for payment

Fundraising — The Board is very diligent and works extremely hard to raise funds, any suggestions are
greatly appreciated. The budget was raised to $16,000.00. There was a question regarding the return of
dinners to support Lambton Centre. Will need to fully re-evaluate our volunteer base to ensure we can
run these events in the future. A note is this does not include our Bingo Budget as it is a separate
prepared budget.

Total income- projection is $555,499.00

Expenses:

a)

b)

¢)

d)

g)

h)

)]

Hydro and Utilities: Budget has been increased by $3,033-approximately 6%. Mainly due to increased
fuel prices and more use of the facilities.

PayPal/Worldline fees- mainly summer camp registration. This year it is offset by a surcharge to
recoup some of the cost.

Capital Expenditures: Capital expenditures will only be done if they can be offset by grants and
donations. A Pavilion on the lower level has been approved as well as the new windows in the dining
hall with a Trillium Grant. A new zero turn mower is needed.

Repairs & Maintenance — $33,000.00, water leaks need to be replaced around the office and
playground and behind the swimming pool.

Mobile Home: The Property Managers was re-shingled.

Insurance: currently within the United Church. There was discussion about quotes from other
insurance companies. Rick commented in the past we have compared providers and found the current
one is most effective.

Wages- increased due to minimum wage increase. Budgeted for 10 counsellors and senior staff. Also
cook assistant and maintenance assistant. Hoping Canada Student Job grants will help offset this cost.
Summer camp capital- only if they can be offset by grants.

Summer Camp Expenses: Food costs are increasing as Laura has been looking at securing items for
summer camp food.

Total expenses are $555,366.46

Profit: $132.54

Motion to accept budget as presented: Adam Kilner
Seconded: Louise Hall

Carried



Bingo Budget:

Betty advised the meeting that Lambton Centre has been doing Bingos through Jackpot City starting in April of
2022. This will be another way to raise funds for Lambton Centre. There will be a separate budget for Bingo
funds, and it is hoping to raise $22,000.00.

These are the items that are set aside for our Bingo Budget:

Pavilion: $12000

Staff Training: $3900

Technology for Camp Brain: $3500
Outdoor Ed $1100

Programming for Seniors $1000

Guest Presenters for summer camp $500

11.00 Appointment of Auditor for 2022-2023

Motion to have Mike McDonough continue to be our Auditor
Motion: Brenda Wilkins

Seconded: Brenda Roby

Carried

12.0 Board of Directors
12.1 Current Board Members:

Sue Wright-Fundraising-January 2024-Wyoming United Church

Jennifer Nickles-Member-January 2024-London Road West United Church
Janeen Ruston-Member-January 2024-Grace United Church

Keith Temple Member-January 2025-Community Member

Motion made to accept the current board members as presented. .
Motion: Nathan Knight

Seconder Brenda Roby

Carried

The following Board members have come to the end of their term but presented applications to
continue on the Lambton Centre Board of Directors.

Betty Knight- LRW United Church
Submitted application for another 3-year term
Nominated: Susan Wilkins, LRW
Seconded: Barb Postil, LRW

Carried



12.2

Dylan Cox — St. Paul’s United Church, Petrolia
Submitted application for another 3-year term
Nominated: Carla Theoret — Forest United Church
Seconded: Penny Cox — St. Paul’s United Church
Carried

Brenda Wilkins- Community Member/Seasonal Camper
Submitted application for another 3-year term

Nominated: Holly and Doug Scott, Forest United Church
Seconded: Elsie Moore, Forest United Church

Nomination of New Members

No nominations were received for new board members

13.0 Summer Camp Report as printed — Amelia Timperly Camp Director

14.0 Executive Director Report as printed — Rick Boerkamp, retired ED
Reviewed highlights of the year. He felt it was a good year. He thought the summer camp morale was good
this year. His thought Women’s Day Out was a highlight.

Betty thanked Rick for his service to Lambton Centre and wished him the best in the future

15.0 New Business

15.1

Question regarding Teenagers and Camp
Laura discussed the Junior High Camp and the Development of Teen nights in the summer for teens to
come out, have camp fun, hangout with friends and enjoy camp. Just an evening program. Laura also
discussed the Grade 9 leadership program

15.2 Upcoming Events and Fundraising

Laura handed out cards with a list of upcoming events and activities.

We are always looking for more volunteers to come out to help with projects on Tuesdays. All skill
levels welcome and we will offer you a wonderful lunch.

Laura mentioned that camp registration is open and going well through Camp Brain program.

We are pleased to be able to offer the Women’s Day Out in May and we are going to start a
Senior’s Lunch Series — Spring and Fall— all are welcome. Free of charge.

We are offering Preschool Programming with a drop in program on Wednesday mornings.
This year Lambton Centre’s goal is to be in more relational with the larger community. Our goal is to
increase our interaction with the community, be invitational, and invite people to come to know or

become re-acquainted with Lambton Centre.

Trivia Night is happening May 8" at The Forest Legion. $20 to enter and prizes and silent auction.



We are going to host a Charity Take Over in June at Refined Fool in Sarnia. More details to come as we
get closer.

Trillium Festival — May 12. Walks through trails, kid’s activities, guest speakers, craft classes. Vendor
Market. $10 entry fee

15.3 Laura then lead a visioning session:

Asked people to think about what they want Lambton Centre to be in the future or to be remembered for?
What is our vision?

We worked in small groups to brainstorm ideas/answers to that question.

Once we had the opportunity to work as a group, Laura asked us to share some of our ideas:
More partnerships with indigenous communities, outdoors clubs, more partnership,

“Still there and unspoiled”

a place for children to enjoy nature and visit each other,

multigenerational place,

build new buildings,

wilderness buildings,

place with more sustainable and environmentally friendly facilities,

gender neutral planning.

The rest of the ideas were collected by Laura and will be compiled and made available.
Laura hopes that in the future we can bring worship back to Lambton Centre.
15.4 Additional comments or questions?
None

16.0 Adjournment at 3:17 pm
Motion to Adjourn: Adam Kilner
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Budget for Programming Activities—Bingo Account
April 2024- April 2025

Outdoor Pavilion $10 500

The outdoor pavilion will allow programs to be held outdoors in a sun-safe, Covid-safe
environment. The pavilion will be used by school groups, community groups, and summer
camps.

Staff Training & Staff Development $ 3 900

This will include specialized training and learning for staff to ensure safe, relevant and
innovative programming is provided on site. This may include low ropes courses, canoeing,
diversity and inclusion training, first aid, conflict resolution, board governance, etc.

Technology $ 5 000
This will include technology upgrades, including the Camp Brain platform, which will allow
easier and more efficient access to programming by parents and program participants.

Outdoor Education Programming $ 1 000
This will include updating resources, developing and acquiring educational materials for
the outdoor education programs that are offered to schools and community groups.

Summer Camp Programming $ 1 600

This will include to help cover the costs of program supplies which could include reference material,
program supplies, craft supplies and other items needed to be used for summer camp programs.

Total Proposed Budget $22 000



12.1 Current Board Members:

Betty Knight: Chair of the Board — January 2026-London Road United Church
Dylan Cox: H.R.- January 2026- St. Paul's United Church, Petrolia
Brenda Wilkins -Member January 2026 Community Member

Current Board Members who will not be renewing their terms:
Sue Wright-Wyoming United Church
Keith Temple-Community Member

12.2  The following Board members have come to the end of their term but presented applications to
continue on the Lambton Centre Board of Directors.

Jennifer Nickles - LRW United Church
Submitted application for another 1-year term

Janeen Ruston — Grace United Church
Submitted application for another 2-year term

Other applications for Board members will be received prior to the meeting and will be presented
during the Annual Meeting. Board Member Application must be received prior to the meeting to be
considered.

13.0 Executive Director Report as printed - Laura

14.0 New Business
14.1 Upcoming Events
14.1.1 February 15: Senior’s Luncheon at Lambton Centre
14.1.2 February 19: Chuck a Puck with The Sarnia Sting. Purchase reduced price tickets for
the game or if you can buy pucks to throw at targets on the ice to win great prizes. You
do not need to attend the game to purchase pucks. Handouts are available if interested
in more details
14.1.3 Early May — Trillium Festival. Watch social media for more information
14.1.4 May or June — return of the very popular Trivia Night at the Forest Legion. Date to be
confirmed.
14.1.5 Other events to highlight?
14.2 Visioning Session with Laura — Who do you say I am?
14.3 Other questions or comments?

THANK YOU FOR JOINING US TODAY AND FOR YOUR CONTINUED SUPPORT OF LAMBTON
CENTRE



LAMBTON

WHERE MORE THAN TREES TAKE ROOT

Executive Director’s Impact Report 2023

Isn’t it incredible how much can happen in a year? 2023 was my first year at Lambton
Centre. It was action-packed, full of growth and, equally, full of growth pangs that come
with change. This year, amongst the action and growth we are finding so much joy in
embracing the community of Sarnia-Lambton.

As Executive Director, | have found so much richness in learning the stories and history
behind Lambton Centre, building on my own camp memories from this place. One of my
favourite things to do is to sit at the lunch table with our Tuesday volunteers and just
listen to the stories they share of people, place and relationship. It is a privilege to hear
these memories and know the people connected to them.

Last year at our AGM, | asked the question “What is our generational vision for Lambton
Centre?”, the answers to which have been included at the end of this report. This year,
we started working towards some of that vision with energy and excitement. Our impact
on Sarnia-Lambton is growing. With every program, build, addition or upgrade our
purpose is to make everyone who engages feel seen, known, loved and that they
belong at Lambton Centre. You are welcome here. In-turn, we hope this ministry
impacts Lambton County beyond the boundary of Lambton Centre.

Community:

Free monthly Seniors Lunch Program
Little Explorers preschool playgroup
Nature’s Classroom Forest School Program
Lambton Centre Trillium Festival
Christmas at the Centre

Easter in the Park

Women's Day Out

Kids Funfest Canatara Park

Camping Sunday

Santa Claus Parade

Partnerships:
e Stem2Stern
e Harvest Hands



LAMBTON

Hillside School, Kettle Point First Nation
Sarnia Girls Soccer

Ontario Rugby

Canada’s Ballet Jorgen

Girl Guides of Canada

Upward Basketball

Lambton College

Sarnia Rotary Club

University of Western Ontario
Diversity Ed

University of Waterloo Engineering
United Church of Canada
Lambton-Kent District School Board

Summer Camp:
e 8 weeks of camp
e 12 camp options
e 354 camp registrations

Outdoor Education:
e 31 schools/group bookings
e 1200 children

Seasonal Campground:

70 trailers

Significant Waiting list

May opening meeting

Canada Day Celebrations

Halloween in the Park

End of season worship with Adam Kilner

Buildings & Maintenance:

Outdoor chapel upgrade

Preschool area built

Wagon restored for safe use

Accessible washrooms finished in the Children's Centre
Waterline from tenting area to Children’s Centre repaired
Waterline from office to manse repaired

WHERE MORE THAN TREES TAKE ROOT



LAMBTON

WHERE MORE THAN TREES TAKE ROOT

Tree removal (March) out of culvert and bridge leading to trailer court
Tree/branch removal from hydro lines at farmhouse, chapel and trailer court
Root mass extracted from Gates washroom and septic system
Branch removal from trailer court (September)

Phragmites removal and spraying (ongoing)

Gates washrooms tile work

Walking bridge from trailer court repaired following wind damage
New windows in the dining hall and industrial kitchen

Replacement of front porch of farmhouse

Foundation poured for second pavilion

Children’s Centre mural completed

Front gate repair (ongoing)

Zero turn replaced

Full architectural and engineering audit (ongoing)

User Groups:

UofW Asian Christian Fellowship
Courtright Girl Guides

Essex Gospel Church

Girl Guides of Canada

Church on the Basics

Temple Baptist Church

United Kennel Club

London Sea Cadets
University of Western Ontario
Peoples Church of Wyoming
Lift Church

Lucan Girl Guides

Lakeshore Community Church
Sarnia Embers

Forest United Church

Elim Bible Chapel Kids Club
Niagara Girl Guides

Thornhill Ministry
SHAD-McMaster University
Shalom Church

Catch the Fire

Muslim Association of Canada Youth




LAMBTON (

WHERE MORE THAN TREES TAKE ROOT

Lambton College Indigenous Student Retreat
Forest Cliff Alumni Retreat

Grace United Church

Clarke Road Secondary School

Hillside School

This year we have enjoyed hosting free lunches for the seniors in our community,
leading the Nature’s Classroom twice per week, participating in the Santa Claus parade,
offering a pre-school playgroup, an October volunteer morning, and welcoming the
community to enjoy Christmas at the Centre while also supporting Contact House!

Our fundraising efforts have also continued with regular bingos, butter tart sales,
Christmas planters and a fabulous trivia night.

The Tuesday Troopers continue to be a regular presence each week. We are grateful
for their time and love of Lambton Centre. Anyone is welcome to join us on Tuesdays at
9am. Each week is a new adventure of jobs around the site, lunch together and coffee
to end the day. We also laugh a lot. Did you know that Lambton Centre has a list of 72
volunteers this year who have helped with everything from Tuesday jobs to bingos,
summer camp kitchen help, raking leaves and clearing branches, and jumping in to help
with camps and outdoor education!

In 2023 summer camp was a hit, with record numbers of campers. We played, we
prayed, we swam and we just had a whole lot of fun. Chapel and swimming were two of
the favourite activities for everyone! Staffing continues to be a challenge as the
economy fluctuates. Staff mental health continues to be a concern especially for those
who developed anxiety throughout the pandemic. This year we were fortunate to
receive a grant to have Nicole Walko at camp to run well-being sessions for camp staff.
Thanks, Nicole!

The seasonal campground had a rough summer due to rain and mosquitoes. We dealt
with heavy flooding, tornado warnings, and bugs that were prohibitive to outdoor time
for the majority of the season. We were still able to meet for our start of season meeting,
celebrate Canada day together and had some wonderful volunteers organize Halloween
in the park. The decorations were definitely impressive! Thank you to Adam Kilner who
joined us for an end of season worship time.

Our outdoor education season in May and June saw 1200 school-aged children come
through Lambton Centre. Our spring staff did an amazing job planning schedules and



LAMBTON

WHERE MORE THAN TREES TAKE ROOT

programs for as many as 100 children in one day. | look forward to Spring 2024 when
we see these schools again and continue to build relationships with the staff and
students of Sarnia-Lambton.

Reconciliation work has been at the forefront of my heart and head this year as I've
thought about ways Lambton Centre can connect with and be invitational to the
Indigenous peoples of Sarnia-Lambton. As small steps, | have been able to volunteer
periodically at Hillside School, Kettle and Stony Point First Nation. This year the Grade
7 Hillside end of school overnight camp was held at Lambton Centre. We were also able
to partner with and host Hillside School and the University of Waterloo Engineering
program to offer a funded STEM camp for Indigenous youth over the summer. The
community of Six Nations visited one of our summer camp weeks to teach about social
dances, traditional costumes and who the Six Nations people are. Lambton Centre also
participated in the community job fair held at the Kettle Point Community Centre in the
Spring. Most recently, | sat down for a conversation with Chief Kimberly Bressette of
KSPFN to talk and dream about how, as neighbours, Lambton Centre can best be in
relationship with and serve the people of Kettle and Stony Point First Nation. There is
much more to come in this space.

| am grateful to all those who have donated, supported and spread the word about the
work that Lambton Centre is doing. | am thankful for those who have offered words of
encouragement, kindness and blessing over the work that is being done here.

Moving forward in this exciting time of growth and positive trajectory, | look forward to
connecting with even more of Sarnia-Lambton to see how we can best continue to
serve all people from all places in Sarnia-Lambton. My hope is that we can be bold and
adventurous, think outside the box and welcome those who come to Lambton Centre in
a way that they will know they have experienced the Love of God.

Laura Swan
Executive Director
Lambton Centre



What do you hope Lambton Centre will be for the next generation?

Responses from the AGM (February 5, 2023)

Inclusive

Unspoiled

Fun

Vibrant

Used by the greater community

Prosperous

Maintains outdoor/nature element

More/continued community involvement—outreach

Shift focus from “kids camp” to more multigenerational

Updated cabins/small cottage for family rentals

Observation glass deck built on top of hill or built into with clearing for lake
viewing/sunset viewing

Transportation for seniors—on property and to property

Gender neutral bathrooms

Outdoors club

Partnership with Indigenous communities

Increased public awareness

Family camp

Open to support of special needs

Cost accessible

A place for children to explore nature and enjoy interaction with each other and others
Still a place for “city folk” to experience the breadth of God’s creativity
The seasonal camp will still be a “jewel”

That the next generation will be here, hoping and dreaming for the next generation
Swimmable beach

Alumni camps

Camp for my own kids

Encouraging environment

Repair chapel hill

Hikes through the Frog Pond

Incentives for staff to come back

Inclusive

Better staff areas

Upgrade outdoor chapel

Bus for day camps

A safe place

A place where people can be part of a shared community

A place to develop new skills and expand leadership skills

A place where people get excited about faith

Non gender specific facilities and programming



A place with sustainable, environmentally conscious and welcoming facilities
A place where people can enjoy and get excited by nature

A great wedding venue

Building replacements/updates

Churches to be more involved

Safe and fun place for all generations to enjoy

Year-round camp and programming



